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Minutes of Western Isles District Salmon Fisheries Board and annual meeting of proprietors

 3rd September 2020 6.30pm.

Via Zoom

Present: 
Dickon Green (Chairman)

Jason Laing (Clerk to the Board)

Richard Kershaw (Soval)

Donnie MacDonald (Rodel)

Victor Beamish (Grimersta)

Laurent Hilde (Garynahyne & Barvas)

Iain Trayner (Stornoway Angling Association)

Innes Morrison (Amhunnsuidh and Uig & Hamanaway)

Iain Maciver (Stornoway Trust)

Michael Wilson (Morsgail)

Angus Mackenzie (Scaliscro)

Donnie Whiteford (Garynahyne)

Kenny Maclennan (Carloway)

Mark MacDonald (SNH)

Richard Davies (OHFT)

Paul Hopper (OHFT)
Apologies 
Dr Jan Abel (Stockinish)

Chris Macrae (Eisken)
Chairmans Introduction
Dickon Green welcomed everyone and thanked all for attending. He also thanked Innes Morrison for hosting the Zoom meeting.

Dickon mentioned the extraordinary circumstances that have surrounded this season with the Covid pandemic and acknowledged the financial pressure this has put on fisheries and proprietors as well as OHFT. He thanked Richard Davies for all his hard work during the pandemic, noting that OHFT staff had had to be put on furlough and had also managed to secure a grant to help get them through the crisis. Dickon went on to stress the importance of the work that OHFT does and asked all to consider this. He said that it was important to keep the Board finances on a secure footing going forward.

He thanked Jason Laing for his work as Clerk to the board and Donnie whiteford for his efforts as superintendent, noting that increased poaching had been one negative of the 2020 season.

He then thanked Sir Peter Cresswell, who has now stood down from the board after selling UHE for his help on the steering group over the last few years and wished him and his family all the best for the future.

Update From The Clerk To The Board
Jason Laing firstly noted that some Estates had changed hands recently and some changes were required as a result. Sir Peter Cresswell has stood down after selling Hamanway and Garynahine and Barvas had also changed hands since the last election.

Innes Morrison has previously been a board member for Amhunnsuidhe as an upper proprietor and Morsgail as a lower proprietor. He confirmed he wished to stand down as Morsgail's representative and instead be appointed a Board member as a Lower proprietor for Uig and Hamanway and was duly appointed as such. Michael Wilson was put forward as mandatory for Morsgail and also duly appointed.

Richard Seaman was appointed as a Lower Proprietor for Barvas Estate as well as already being the Board member for Scaliscro as an upper proprietor. Laurent Hilde was appointed as Garynahine board member as an upper proprietor.

Jason briefed that invoices for 50% of the 2020/21 levy had been issued in April and had been either received or a payment plan arranged from all estates. He noted that Uig Lodge, Soval, Rodel and The Stornoway Trust had all voluntarily paid the full 100% levy for the year and thanked them for this.

He said that the board bank account currently had £33,000 in it but that £20,000 of this was due to be transferred to OHFT.
Jason then updated on Bailiffs, noting that there were now 18 warranted bailiffs in the Western Isles area, including 3 in North Uist but that there were still some fisheries who had eligible candidates who had not yet applied to become a warranted bailiff, and that there still some areas that had none or very few.

He noted that the board had been consulted on a number of planning applications, most of which had not required a response but that the Board had responded to a Mussel Raft application in Loch Erisort due to concerns raised by Soval Estate. He noted that although the Board responds as the statutory consultee it is greatly assisted in it's responses by Paul Hopper of OHFT and said he was very pleased to have all the the OHFT staff off furlough and back at work.
Levies
Dickon noted that it was important for the Board and OHFT that the Board was in a sound position financially. He noted that although the latest projected cashflow from OHFT showed them making it through this year financially, margins remained tight.

He proposed that the Board invoice for a further 25% of the Levy this year making a total of75%. He said this would raise approximately a further 15K to help the Trust and provide funds for any extra bailiffing efforts.

Innes Morrison said that he would agree to the proposed further 25% levy invoicing as long as the extra money raised be ring-fenced for helping OHFT.

Richard Kershaw said that Soval had paid the full 100% and would have supported that for all fisheries but agreed to the proposed extra 25%.

Laurent Hilde said he was happy to go to 75% to support OHFT. He agreed it had been a difficult year for poaching and he had spent extra money on more measures to combat this, he felt all estates should take responsibility for bailiffing their own estates. He also felt more sea patrols would help.

He thanked Richard Davies for all his help with aquaculture in loch Roag and said things seemed to be better on that front.

Victor Beamish said that Grimersta were happy to go with the proposed extra 25% levy and agreed with Innes that this should be for supporting OHFT.

Kenny Maclennan said Carloway were also happy to support this.

Dickon Green proposed that the extra 25% be invoiced for and ring-fenced for OHFT. Richard Kershaw seconded and it was unanimously approved.

Review of the 2020 season so far
Dickon said that Uig Lodge had had one of the best runs of salmon for many years. He wondered whether this could be related to a decrease in large trawlers fishing during the pandemic. Paul Hopper said that the information about how much sea fishing has gone on will not be available till next year.

Richard Davies had spoken to Alan Wells about this, Alan had said that the view of Simon Dryden (formerly of Marine Scotland) was that trawlers are not catching salmon and increased runs in many rivers this year are more likely down to other factors. Richard acknowledged that there may be a knock on effect on other ecosystems from less intensive sea fishing that could benefit salmon but this was just speculation.

Laurent noted that big trawlers had not been fishing and Victor Beamish agreed that virtually no boats had been going out from Aberdeen and suggested more salmon are caught as a by-catch than we know.

Iain Maciver noted that the world had been a cleaner place for the last four months.

The general view seemed to be that many rivers had had a very good run of salmon this year but sea trout had once again been late to arrive in many rivers and was more of a mixed picture with some fisheries having recorded very low numbers while others have done well. 

Bailiffing and Enforcement
WIDSFB superintendent Donnie Whiteford briefed that there had been an increase in poaching effort this year going back to the lockdown period in May, in particular problems were being caused by a couple of individuals. Innes Morrison said that the increased sharing of information between estates had been beneficial and should be continued.

A discussion was had about the best way forward for next season and a range of measures were suggested It was decided that there should be a meeting of bailiffs and keepers after the season to come up with a properly co-ordinated and costed plan of action for 2021.
AP – bailiffs meeting to be arranged by Jason / Donnie

Fishpal
Dickon noted that only Grimersta had been regularly logging catches on to Fishpal this season and asked the question are we going to continue to use it going forward or should we be looking at alternatives, although he noted that this may incur extra costs.

Innes Morrison said that it took a lot of OHFT hours to keep it updated and that it didn't appear to be getting updated very often.

Richard Davies agreed that Innes made a good point. He pointed out that one of OHFT's remits was to promote angling tourism. He felt Fishpal was a positive way to do this but it would be possible to incorporate an alternative within the OHFT website.

Victor Beamish felt that the potential costs of setting up an alternative were unnecessary when there was already a system in place with Fishpal but the key was to keep it updated regularly. He said that on the Dee it is done weekly.

It was noted that some fisheries were reluctant to put catches up as it may encourage poaching.

Innes said he felt we would be better off without Fishpal but it was down to individual estates if they chose to use it.

Paul Hopper noted that Donnie Macivers salary had preciously been part funded for the angling promotion aspect of his job but this was no longer the case and there were demands on Donnies time with other aspects of the Trusts work. He also noted that Fishpal set the templates for their site and there was limited editability.
AP OHFT to look at the ways to improve how often it is updated and ways to encourage fisheries to use it.

Update from Richard Davies  and Paul Hopper on OHFT
Paul Hopper briefed that all the projects scheduled for 2020 that had been cancelled because of the pandemic were now due to happen in 2021 which was good news for OHFT.

He said that the salmon pressures mapping tool went live in February. There had been a small amount of funding for the trust for being involved in the pilot and the final version of the tool. FMS etc can now use during discussions with gov etc to highlight the main areas that put pressure on wild salmon stocks in Scotland. He updated on the fish counter network and consideration of 2-3 potential locations in the Hebrides. Progress had stalled due to covid-19 travel restrictions but Tracey and Craig Robinson were going to have a meeting with John Armstrong in the coming weeks to get the project back on track. There intention is still to visit the Hebrides and potential fish counter locations but this is subject to covid restrictions and the ability to travel.

Paul then thanked Richard Davies for all he has done for the trust during the Covid crisis and said he had been doing great work liaising with the aquaculture industry.

Richard Davies then gave an update on aquaculture. He said that the SIWG (Scottish Interactions Working Group) recommendations had now been passed on the the Technical working group. He briefed on EMP's and said that SSC and MOWI are going forward using the SIWG recommendations. He said there will be a better regulatory system in place following the SIWG report but it still needs to get over the line. He briefed that the Trust and Board are still working on EMP's for Loch Erisort and Loch Roag based on the SIWG recommendations and that similar plans could then be rolled out elsewhere.

He mentioned the AST (Atlantic Salmon Trust) smolt tracking programme which had been postponed until next year due to Covid and stressed the importance of it for Loch Roag, and the information it could provide about how long the smolts stay in the narrow sea loch. He said the smolt traps were on Island and agreed when Richard Kershaw pointed out that they are in need of some work.
AOB
Mark Macdonald brought up the subject of Nature Scots action plan for loch Roag, a document which had  been sent to WIDSFB by Guy Linley-Adams of Salmon & Trout Conservation and circulated around the board members but which there had not yet been any consultation on with wild fish interests in Loch Roag.

Mr Linley-adams had also sent S&TC's response to this document.

Mark said that there had been an expectation that there would have been a meeting with Cathy Tilbrook of Nature Scot to discuss this earlier in the process but this had not happened. He noted that Cathy had now been in touch with the relevant wild fish interests to arrange a meeting.

Mark said that the points raised by Guy in the S&TC response were by and large fair comment but not directly relevant in all cases.

Richard Davies stated that while we don't agree with S&TC about everything the points raised by Guy all seemed sensible. He said that he felt we should wait until meeting with Cathy before responding but did note that it was disappointing that Nature Scot seemed to be defending negative impact rather than the precautionary principle.

Richard also said he had to be fair to The Scottish Salmon Company who in the past have not been good in regard to wild fish interests but have now gone beyond what the Nature scot Emergency Plan contains.

Donnie Macdonald asked what the lice numbers in Loch Roag have been compared to 2018. Richard Davies said that while at times numbers in the cages had been higher than the industry code of best practice (too high in May) there had been minimal impact on returning wild fish this year.

Michael Wilson noted that he had caught a number of very badly liced Sea Trout at Morsgail this season.  Paul Hopper said that sweep netting was required to get a big enough sample to asses the lice numbers and added that the proposal to use Fyke netting instead of sweep netting in the future was a good thing as it is more likely to get a good sample. 

Donnie Macdonald asked if Nature Scot or SEPA had the power to close fish farms because of lice numbers.

Paul replied that as things stand they did not as there is currently a gap in legislation that the REC committee and SIWG recommendations will hopefully fix although we are not there yet.

Innes Morrison mentioned that once the season is finished it would be a good time to try and establish a new agreement amongst Langavat Proprietors as there have recently been some changes in ownership. Mark Macdonald mentioned that Nature Scot would be keen to help in this process.

Richard Davies and Paul Hopper then thanked the Board for the continued support for OHFT and it's staff.
Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting of the WIDSFB was set for Thursday 25th March 2020, time and venue TBC.
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Annual Meeting of qualified proprietors

The annual meeting of proprietors followed on immediately from the Board meeting.

Accounts and Annual Report
The clerk noted that a set of audited accounts for 2019/20 carried out by CIB services accountants and the 

annual report for the same period had been circulated to all Board members and proprietors prior to the meeting.

He asked if the meeting was happy to consider and approve these.

This was agreed, Dickon Green proposed and Donnie Macdonald seconded.
Activities of the Board for the year to date
It was agreed that this had been covered in the discussions during the preceding Board meeting.

Proposed activities for the next year
Continue to develop and improve the WIDSFB website.

Encourage participation in events like the FMS annual conference.

Look to provide any additional training for water bailiffs that may be required.

Continue to keep members updated with any news from FMS that may be relevant 

Hold two board meetings and one proprietors meeting annually.

Date and time of next meeting
A discussion was had about the timing of the Board meetings and Proprietors meeting.

It was agreed that having meetings during the sporting season was proving difficult for a number of Board members and that consideration should be given to moving the proprietors meeting to later in the year.

It was agreed to discuss and decide this at the next Board meeting which is scheduled for March 2021.

It was also agreed that Zoom had worked very well and enabled more people to attend and consideration should be given to using this forum for future meeting regardless of the Covid situation.
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